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their writings. His voice was noticeably weaker, as was his ailing body, but his 
clear eyes radiated the liberating and all-welcoming radiance of love. His last 
words to me that afternoon summed up the salvific duty of our brief life in this 
world: “Shalom, dear friend; let’s keep praying for each other.”

S. T. Georgiou is the author of a spiritual trilogy inspired by Robert Lax: The Way of the Dream-
catcher, Mystic Street and The Isle of Monte Cristo and editor of In the Beginning Was Love: 
Contemplative Words of Robert Lax.

* * * * * * *
It was February of 1972, reading week for students at York University in Toronto, and I was 

spending my first period of time at the Abbey of Gethsemani. I had decided that Merton would be 
the subject of my doctoral dissertation and I was exploring possibilities in that direction when I 
alighted on the William Blake and Thomas Merton connection. While at Gethsemani I wrote a pa-
per for a graduate class I was taking with the Jewish poet-scholar Eli Mandel on the visionary tradi-
tion in English poetry – Christopher Smart, William Blake, William Butler Yeats – and that essay, 
conceived and largely written in Merton’s monastic home and subsequently published in The Ameri-
can Benedictine Review, became the foundational piece for my doctoral research. In all of this, 
Patrick Hart, OCSO was the cordial enabler, enthusiastic helper and inspiring Trappist model for a 
novice scholar. But what I also remember from that first Gethsemani sojourn were the goofy things 
that plagued me. Being unaccustomed to the Trappist eating regimen – less severe than in the pre-
conciliar past but still in play – meant I went hungry for periods of time and my only comfort was to 
be found in the fruitcake provided by the kitchen. I ate generous portions – too generous. Once, af-
ter ingesting a plentiful number of the appetizing filler, I went for a walk in the woods, noticed that I 
was having some difficulty walking in a straight line, found myself chased by a fierce goose fiercely 
defending her goslings, scrambled over a fence that brought me mud-drenched staring at uncom-
prehending cows, only to stumble back to the retreat quarters humiliated, nauseous and perplexed. 
Brother Patrick met me on my return and commented, unflatteringly direct I 
thought, that I looked, well, ghastly. I told him what happened and suggested 
that maybe I was having a breakdown or even a mystical rapture. He inquired 
how much fruitcake I ate and when I told him he observed that its bourbon-laced 
ingredients might best explain my sorry state: no mysticism here. Rather, mild 
intoxication compounded by physical unease generated by climbing over an elec-
tric fence. Patrick Hart grounded me in reality. And not for the last time. 

Michael W. Higgins, Distinguished Professor of Catholic Thought at Sacred Heart University, 
Fairfield, CT, is immediate past president of the International Thomas Merton Society. 

* * * * * * *
Brother Patrick Hart was a monk who could be trusted and entrusted with deeply personal and 

sensitive information, both as an abbatial secretary and as Merton’s. Working with the lives of oth-
ers with great wisdom, tact and organizational skills, he is probably most responsible for guarding 
the truth and scholarship of Thomas Merton as he is known today. Brother Patrick calls Merton a 
Father, a Brother, and a faithful Friend; many can say the same thing about Brother Patrick today. In 
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my times with him, I experienced someone who was equally attentive to and interested in each per-
son, Merton scholar or not. He was first and foremost a monk to all. He was humble. One wonders 
if he would be sought out in a crowd if he were not Merton’s secretary. It would not have concerned 
him. I remember the graciousness he showed when he began withdrawing from Merton public 
events because of his health. I saw him at Gethsemani many times at breakfast before terce, en-
gaged in conversation with someone who had come, not just for a Merton question, but for personal 
advice and counsel. Again, he was trusted and entrusted. He also responded with deep and simple 
gratitude to any gesture of kindness offered him. I also knew Brother Patrick as a Cistercian monk 

and editor, along with Basil Pennington, in their positions at Cistercian Stud-
ies Quarterly when I accompanied one of our Ursuline sisters, a St. Bernard 
scholar, to the Medieval Conferences at Kalamazoo annually for many years. 
“I’ll see you at the Zoo,” he’d wave to me. Here was another side of Brother Pat-
rick, happy and comfortable in the international Cistercian milieu. Thank you, 
Brother Patrick, for bearing the burden of loving and being loved so gently.

Donna Kristoff, OSU is an artist, graphic designer and coordinator of the Cleveland Chapter of 
the International Thomas Merton Society.

* * * * * * *
I first heard the name Patrick Hart early in my research for my biography of James Laughlin, 

publisher of many of Thomas Merton’s books and especially of his poetry. I was faced with describ-
ing Laughlin’s editing of Merton’s Asian Journal after his accidental electrocution in Thailand, 
and that led me to Brother Patrick, who had been entrusted with Merton’s correspondence during 
his travels. As soon as I read his advice to Merton on setting out, I knew that I was dealing with a 
man who combined wisdom and wit: he advised Merton in India not to drink tap water, but to “be 
content with wine or beer with his meals.” Merton promised to follow his advice to the letter! Soon 
I was the recipient of Brother Patrick’s immediate responses to my queries. Editing the Journal 
had been excruciatingly difficult, for in addition to the two main notebooks in which Merton had 
recorded the details of his trip, he had made numerous notations on scraps of paper as he traveled 
on trains and buses across India and up into the foothills of the Himalayas to visit the Dalai Lama, 
notes that he clearly intended eventually to order and amplify, correcting phonetic spellings and 
quick abbreviations. Because of his familiarity with Merton’s handwriting, Brother Patrick was 
given the task of typing a clean copy of every note and passage Merton had written during his jour-
ney. As the book took shape over the course of several years of work by Laughlin, Naomi Burton 
(Merton’s literary agent) and Brother Patrick, the troika of editors met at Laughlin’s Norfolk, Con-
necticut home. “We were having a devil of a time making sense out of a passage that Merton had 
scribbled down during a bus ride,” Brother Patrick told me. “We were baffled. It was late in the day, 
and Naomi said, ‘Do you have any brandy?’ Laughlin rummaged in the kitchen and returned with a 
dusty bottle. Naomi downed a stiff shot and returned to the passage. This time she turned the book 
upside-down – and immediately read off the lines that had defeated us!” Not that there was frequent 
resort to such measures. Laughlin himself was notoriously abstemious, but after a day’s work they 
would stop for dinner, and each person would be served two bottles of beer, never more nor less. 
Brother Patrick entertained the others by playing tunes from Fiddler on the Roof on the piano. My 
last meeting with Brother Patrick was in 2009 when I accompanied my wife, a Merton trustee, to 

Donna Kristoff, OSU


